	



Minutes of Community Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 4 November 2008 starting at 6.30pm

Present:

Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Director of Community Services, Financial Services Manager, Street Scene Manager, Community Development Manager, Waste Management Officer and Community Development Officer

Also in attendance:  Councillors D Berryman, R Hargreaves and J S Sutcliffe

529
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors M Barrett and G Geldard

530
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 September 2008 were approved as a correct record, subject to the inclusion of Councillor White on the attendance list and to the correction of Stock Well rather than Stockwell at Minute 373.  The minutes with these alterations were then signed by the Chairman.

531
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

532
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The Community Development Manager reminded Members that Committee had received a report on proposals for improvements to Salthill park by the Tower Hill Action Group in July 2008.  Members of the group then made a presentation to Committee on the work which they had been involved in, and the fact that they were bidding for £58,000 worth of funding from the big lottery towards those improvements which were hoped to include:

· new play area for children;

· trim trail for over 12s, adults and disabled people;

· new football posts;

· sensory garden and vegetable plot.

They had secured £5,000 from the Youth Bank for an art project.  Members then asked a number of questions of the members of the Tower Hill Action Group.

533
FLOOD RISK

Councillor Sayers submitted his report on aspects of flooding which had been commissioned by the Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee at its meeting on 26 June 2007.  The report considered the Council’s ambitions in relation to protecting its inhabitants from flood risk, discussed the desired outcomes of such a review and outlined the wide varieties of agencies and officers who formed part of that consultation process.

Councillor Sayers listed a number of important background documents which had all been given consideration:

the interim Pitt Review 2007;

the House of Commons Environment, Food and Rural Affairs Committee;

the final Pitt Review 2007;

Planning Policy Statement PPS25;

managing flood risks – River Ribble Catchment Flood Management Plan.

The report then discussed the relationships between the various agencies including the Borough Council, the Environment Agency and the various emergency services.  Other issues included joint working between the agencies which needed to be improved across the country whilst it was recognised that local authorities needed to take a more central role in flood avoidance.  However, the necessary resources were needed by councils to enable them to carry out this function.  There was also a presumption against building in high risk areas and encouragement as being given to the insurance industry to continue to offer insurance to people in high risk areas and that the level of flood risk should be included in home information packs.  

The report referred to good working between the Borough Council, Environment Agency and the emergency services at a local level.  It also listed six areas which were a some level of risk of flooding in Ribble Valley:

Bolton-by-Bowland

Sawley

Mearley Brook, Clitheroe

Low Moor, Clitheroe

Whalley

Ribchester

Members then asked a number of questions including the ownership of culverts.  The Street Scene Manager responded that highway culverts were the responsibility of the Lancashire County Council and other culverts which were on privately owned land were the responsibility of the relevant land owner.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted at this stage and the issue of further resources be looked at when these became available.


That an internal meeting of officers and members be convened to decide how to proceed, before any meeting is arranged with the Environment Agency. 

534
LONGRIDGE HIGH SCHOOL

The Community Development Manager referred to his up to date report on recent negotiations with Longridge High School on the future of community use.  He referred to Minute 85 from June 2008 when Members were updated with progress on negotiating alternative management arrangements and asked to consider proposals for the replacement of the synthetic pitch carpet.  It was also reported that work had begun on the new gym facilities at the Civic Hall with a proposed completion date on 17 September 2008.  

The Director of Community Services had received a letter from the Chair of Governors making clear their position and setting a deadline of 21 July to reach a beneficial solution.  The Director of Community Services had replied to that letter expressing the Council’s desire to reach a satisfactory conclusion but pointing out the short time scale.   He also pointed out that there were still fundamental difficulties which may never be resolved within the current scope of negotiations and therefore a new approach may be needed.  

The Chair of Governors had agreed to postpone that meeting with a subsequent meeting being set for 14 October with the staff and Governors’ representatives from the High School and Officers of the Borough Council.  After some debate it was concluded that an arrangement where both parties had operational management responsibilities would continue to cause problems with too much time spent dealing with such issues rather than concentrating effort on increased community access.  

The Community Development Manager then presented an alternative whereby the school would take over responsibility for the operation of the sports centre.  The key components were:

the Council would give details of current bookings and suggest how they could be consolidated to generate optimum use from the sports hall and synthetic pitch;

the Council would share its pricing policy to allow the school to assess income levels;

the school would determine the staffing levels required to supervise bookings and employ staff accordingly;

if the staffing/running costs were greater than the income then the Council would consider providing targeted financial support to help generate income in the short term and work with the school to generate additional business to ensure its long term sustainability;

the Council would also look to extend its sports development facility and work more closely with the school in providing after school opportunities for its students including incentive to use the new gym at the civic hall.

The Council would also offer to take bookings and payment on behalf of the school until they could set up their own systems.  The school had felt in principle that these proposals were acceptable subject to a detailed analysis of the financial implications.  The school raised a number of issues in relation to new arrangements for squash and when the new gym would be opening.  It was also agreed that both parties should work towards the new arrangement taking effect from the spring term in January 2009.  Members then welcomed this positive report.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the contents of the report and welcome the positive approach by the school;

2.
endorse the new proposals whereby the school take over the day to day running of the sports centre;

3.
agree to take bookings and payments on behalf of the school in the short term and consider any revenue support required to help towards ensuring that community use costs are covered;

4.
agree to extend the range of sports development opportunities in conjunction with the school;  and

5.
agree to implement the new arrangements in January 2009.

535
LANCS WASTE MANAGEMENT STRATEGY

The Director of Community Services submitted a report telling members about updates that have been made to the Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Lancashire, the background to the Property Based Payment Mechanism (Cost Sharing) and the progress of the County Council's PFI project for the provision of waste treatment facilities in Lancashire.  He explained how the three issues were linked and the effect that each had on this Council’s services both now and in the future.  It was clear that there are aspects of the new Strategy that are neither achievable nor affordable to this Council at the present time and therefore should be resisted.  To become included within the Property Based Payment Mechanism would require operational changes to be made to the present service which members considered unacceptable under the present circumstances.  Problems may also arise in the future as regards the delivery of various waste streams to the new facilities to be provided within the PFI project.

Members asked a series of questions seeking clarification on a number of points arising out of the report in order that they were clear about the effect that each of the issues would have on the Council.

RESOLVED:
That the Council 

1.
reaffirm their support for the targets and objectives of the strategy;

2.
do not adopt the strategy in its entirety until the requirement for standardised methods are reviewed to consider our position;

3.
continue to claim recycling credits as opposed to entering into the property based payment mechanism;  and

4.
advise LCC that under the proposed arrangements/conditions we will not be able to provide our segregated recyclable/compostable waste streams to the PFI Waste Technology Parks. 

536
CLITHEROE CASTLE GROUNDS – GREEN FLAG AWARD

The Street Scene Manager presented his report asking Committee to give consideration to the issues involved in seeking a Green Flag Award for Clitheroe Castle Grounds. He referred to Minute 373 of Committee dated 9 September 2008 where it had been resolved that a future report to this Committee should address the issues of how the ongoing management of the Castle and its grounds, including the museum area, could be carried out holistically and that a future meeting of this Committee give consideration to the issues involved in seeking the Green Flag Award for the Castle Grounds.

He then gave details of the Green Flag Award which was a national standard for parks and green spaces in England and Wales.  Each site was judged on its own merits and suitability to the community it serves.  Experienced trained judges would assess all sites.  Nationally 65% of all local authorities had one or more award winning site.

Details of what the site would be judged on and the numerous benefits of such an award were discussed by Committee.  These included:

promotion;

good community facilities;

civic pride.

He further commented that if Committee was minded to make progress towards achieving the Green Flag Award for Clitheroe Castle Grounds the first step would be to prepare a draft management plan for the site which both reflected the aspirations of Local Agenda 21 and adequately addressed the criteria set out in the appendix to his report. 

It was likely that the management plan would identify issues where improvement and investment was necessary in order to achieve the Award and where current ways of working would benefit from being changed.  The plan would need to be actively implemented and regularly reviewed.  Financially sound management of the park would have to be demonstrated to both achieve and retain the Award in future years.  

It was reported that a mock inspection by an experienced Green Flag judge has been arranged for Thursday, 30 October following which a draft management plan could be prepared for consideration by this Committee at its next meeting in January 2009.   Members then discussed this matter in some detail.

resolved:
That Committee agree to seek to achieve a Green Flag Award for Clitheroe Castle Grounds. 

537
FOOTPATH AT BRUNGERLEY PARK, CLITHEROE

The Street Scene Manager gave an update report on the work which was currently being undertaken to look at the options of how to deal with the collapsed section of the riverside path through Brungerley Park, Clitheroe.  He reminded Members that a 5m section of the path running alongside the River Ribble at Brungerley Park partially collapsed in autumn last year following the uprooting of a large tree on the steep river bank.  For safety reasons the majority of the riverside section of the park had been closed to the public.  Numerous previous reports on this matter had been made to Committee and subsequently a request had been made to Policy and Finance Committee requesting a sum of £3,000 to be made available to carry out a desktop study and boreholes to help determine if a repair was feasible and affordable.

The County Council’s Highway and Environmental Management Team had been appointed to do the necessary investigation work and report back on the possible options for repair of the footpath.  Three solutions had been provided by the team and of these three, by far the cheapest option was option 3, which involved moving the existing footpath into the wooded area at the rear of the existing footway.  However, Committee were also asked to consider a fourth option of permanently closing the path.  

The Street Scene Manager gave costings of both option 3 and option 4, both of which would involve the removal of a number of trees.  Option 3 would cost around £50,000 and option 4 would cost £20,000.  The Director of Community Services confirmed that there was no money for this project within the current year’s capital programme.

Members then discussed the various options in some detail.  

RESOLVED:
That the project (option 3) be carried out in two phases subject to funding being made available in the five year capital works programme.  

538
PARKWISE - The future of parking enforcement 

Committee considered a report which advised them of recent developments and discussions on the future of Parkwise arrangements and the effect on parking enforcement in the Ribble Valley.   He reminded Members of the current Parkwise scheme which had commenced on 6 September 2004 under an agency agreement between the County Council and the Borough Council for a five year term ending in September 2009.   After extensive discussions with the County Council regarding the terms of the agreement the Council had decided not to sign the agreement but to continue to operate within the spirit and general terms of it.  

Under the agreement the Council carried out parking enforcement on highways (double yellow lines, limited waiting, disabled bays, etc) on behalf of the County Council and this was termed ‘On Street Enforcement’.  The Council also carried out enforcement of its car parks which was termed ‘Off Street Enforcement’. 

A report was submitted to Lancashire County Council’s Sustainable Development Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 10 January 2008 which indicated a projected deficit for the scheme of £920,000 on the on street account by the end of the five year period.  Prior to the report the Lancashire Chief Financial Officers had commissioned a full financial and operational audit of the Parkwise arrangements to ensure that costs had properly and reasonably included in the submitted accounts.  That audit had been completed and a further report was submitted to the Sustainable Development Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 24 June 2008.   This report indicated an overall deficit on the on street account at the end of five years in the region of £800,000.  However, after considerable pressure from district councils the County Council had finally conceded after taking Counsel’s opinion that income derived from on street pay and display in both Lancaster and Preston should be included in the accounts.  This then put the Parkwise account into a surplus of around £200,000 over the five year period.

The County Council’s Sustainable Development Overview and Scrutiny Committee had subsequently recommended to the Cabinet Member that the current Parkwise model be maintained but with targeted financial budgets.  Each district would be expected to reduce both enforcement and operation management costs.  The cost level would be capped and the County Council said it would not meet any future deficits.

On 17 September 2008 the County Council’s proposed financial arrangements for 2009/14 were received which meant the Council would have a reduction in operational costs of £10,700 and £10,200 on enforcement costs.  This offer was rejected as being wholly unacceptable.  However, the Borough Council were still willing in principle to continue on street parking enforcement beyond 5 September 2009 on the basis of the full reimbursement of our operational management and enforcement costs calculated at 2009/10 prices and subject to an annual RPI increase being paid.  On 6 October 2008 our proposed costings for continuing to run the County Council’s on street parking function were submitted but no response had as yet been received to our proposal.


The Street Scene Manager pointed out that Ribble Valley employ their own civil parking enforcement officers, therefore the proposal would not work for us as we would simply be paid less for the work for the currently do and, secondly, the concept of shared operational parking management provided no savings or benefits to ourselves as this function was only a proportion of existing staff allocation of their time.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee decide not to agree to the terms offered by Lancashire County Council to carry out on street car parking enforcement for them after September 2009.

539
FREE SWIMMING INITIATIVE

The Community Development Manager provided details of the grant offer for under 16s in relation to the Government’s free swimming initiative.  He reminded Members that in September Committee had agreed to take up the grant offer to provide free swimming for the over 60s from 1 April 2009 and submit an expression of interest for the under 16s (minute 375 refers).

Members also asked that Officers explore the possibility of using other pools in order to extend the scope of the offer.  

The allocation for the under 16s had now been determined at £28,577.  This was much less attractive as the income currently generated from junior swimming was £45,742.  This was made up of actual junior admissions plus an estimate of the proportion for family tickets.  If the two offers were combined then, with the grant alone it would not be financially viable, as there would be an overall deficit of £8,000.  This figure also did not include any additional staff or other running costs.  The capital grant allocation available to authorities who signed up to both age groups was £13,152 which was less than the Council had anticipated but would help in improving the water treatment system at Ribblesdale Pool.

This issue had been discussed at Corporate Management Team on 22 October where it was felt that the issue could be as much a reputational one as opposed to purely financial.  In order to address the possible reputational consequences of not taking part and minimising the financial exposure, consideration was given to use the funding that the Council had received from the Primary Care Trust for activities that address health inequalities. Given the deadline of 24 October for responses, the Corporate Management Team concluded that the Council  would accept the offer for both age groups plus the capital allocation and negotiate the use of health inequalities funding to offset any funding deficit.

The Council Sports Facilities Manager had carried out an initial analysis of other pools for possible inclusion in the scheme.  Stonyhurst had declined as they only operated a membership system but Haven Holidays in Longridge had expressed an interest in providing public access.  Further work would therefore be carried out to ensure their suitability and how such an arrangement may work in practice.  Members then discussed the reputational aspects of this matter in some detail.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the contents of the report and endorse the decision of Corporate Management Team to accept the free swimming offer for the under 16s and the associated capital grant.
540
CASTLE UPDATE

The Community Development Manager presented his update report on the Castle Project which showed good progress being made by the contractors.

Councillor Hore raised a number of issues in relation to the North West Sound Archive and its refurbished building.  The Community Development Manager commented that NWSA were represented at project meetings by Lancashire County Council Museum Service. 

541
RIBBLE VALLEY COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP – STRATEGIC ASSESSMENT

The Community Development Officer reported that Ribble Valley Community Safety Partnership had held an away day for partners at Waddow Hall earlier today to refresh the strategic assessment which had been formulated in 2007 for the period 2008/2011.  Five key areas were identified as priorities for the Community Safety Partnership:

violent crime, including domestic violence;

criminal damage;

acquisitive crime, including prolific and priority offenders;

alcohol, including substance abuse;

anti social behaviour, including public reassurance.

542
REVENUE MONITORING 2008/09

The Director of Resources submitted a report for Committee’s information on the position of the first six months of this year’s revenue budget.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

543
CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2008/09

The Director of Resources submitted an information report on the progress to date with the capital programme for this Committee for the first two quarters of the current financial year.  The report included capital evaluation sheets which had been updated by the responsible officers to give an indication of progress with their schemes.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

544
GENERAL REPORT

The Director of Community Services submitted an information report which included updates on waste management, tourism and Platform Gallery activities.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.22pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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